
Producers to visit BU campus
in hopes of talking to Lilley

about intelligent design issue

By Claire St. Amant
City editor

Troubled by the Baylor administration’s 
removal of an intelligent design Web site from a 
Baylor server, a producer from the film Expelled: 
No Intelligence Allowed is planning a Thursday 
trip to campus in hopes of meeting with Presi-
dent John Lilley.

Distinguished professor Dr. Robert Marks’ 
personal research Web site 
on evolutionary informat-
ics was taken down from 
a Baylor server last month, 
and producers of Expelled 
want to speak to Lilley 
about it.

 “We are disturbed with 
what happened with Dr. 
Marks,” executive producer 
Walt Ruloff said. “He was 
working on some really 
vital research.” 

Even though he was not 
granted an official meet-

ing with Lilley, associate 
producer Mark Mathis has 
decided to bring a film crew 
on campus anyway. 

Lori Fogleman, director 
of media relations for Baylor, 
said the president’s office 
“gets many, many requests 
for meetings, participation 
in special events, commen-
tary and interviews.”  

“Given Dr. Lilley’s ongo-
ing commitments that are focused on advanc-
ing the university’s most significant objectives, 
it is impossible for us to respond favorably to 
every invitation,” Fogleman said. “In this specific 
instance, we were unable to respond positively to 
a request from a filmmaker working on comedic 
actor Ben Stein’s next movie project.”

The documentary, due out in February, fea-
tures Stein as an “academic rebel” in search of 
answers regarding higher education’s treatment 
of intelligent design issues. Stein and the produc-
ers have conducted interviews on both sides of 
the issue at a number of colleges and universi-
ties, including Notre Dame University, Iowa State 
University, George Mason University, Cornell 
University, Pepperdine University and the Uni-
versity of Minnesota at Morris. 

“We’re trying to be as fair and as up front 
as possible, but these are questions that need 
answering,” he said. “(The administration) should 
be able to provide logical, reasonable answers.” 

Ruloff said while the current plans call for 
Mathis to discuss academic freedom and intelli-
gent design issues with Lilley, he hopes students 
will come out as well and raise questions to the 
administration. Mathis, too, believes this is a stu-
dent cause. 

“We think it would be appropriate for the stu-
dent body to ask the questions,” Mathis said. 

However, the producers said they wouldn’t 
be surprised if students are hesitant to get 
involved. 

“Students are fearful,” Mathis said. “They 
don’t want to go on the record supporting intel-
ligent design.” 

Through his previous experience on the film, 
Mathis said students have frequently expressed 
concerns about coming forward with support. 

“The depth of intimidation tactics are unreal,” 
he said. “Students are concerned they won’t be 
able to get into graduate school or get a job.”
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Local cops crack down on underage drinking

ID debate
to continue 
in new film

Laurisa Lopez/Lariat staff

Members of Ballet Folkorico Ocelotl perform Tuesday during the Latin Culture Festival in the Barfield Drawing Room of the Bill Daniel Student Center. The festival took 
place as part of Hispanic Heritage Month, which began Saturday and continues until Oct. 15. 

Hispanic Heritage Month kicks off 

Political forum aims 
to encourage dialogue

By Hayley Frank
Reporter

Whether you’re far left, on the 
right or somewhere in the middle, 
everyone wants to have a voice in 
politics.  Thursday, students are get-
ting the opportunity to express it. 

Omega Delta Phi, a multicultural 
service and social fraternity, is hold-
ing “What are You: Red or Blue?” at 
7 p.m. Thursday on the fifth floor of 
the Cashion Academic Center. The 
event will give students a chance 
to share their political views as 
the Baylor Democrats and College 
Republicans discuss current issues 
in party politics. There will also be  
surprise guests from both sides. 

“Omega Delta Phi is holding this 
forum as a way of accomplishing our 

mission in making the community 
more socially aware and educated,” 
said Houston senior Andrew Ortiz, 
president of Omega Delta Phi.  

“A network of ideas and commu-
nication are essential to the survival 
of our democracy, and we decided to 
take on the responsibility of bring-
ing this to Baylor,” Ortiz said.

Ortiz will spend the first few 
minutes introducing both sides of 
the forum, providing background 
about each group’s role on campus. 
Then the panel will begin to tackle 
the big issues. Ortiz will also act as 
the emcee for the evening, offering 
up the mic for questions from the 
audience.

Student groups join 
forces for first time in 

BU history of celebration

By Tessa Shockey
Reporter

Hispanic Heritage Month, a 
celebration of Hispanic cultures,  
started Saturday and will feature 
activities ranging from politics to 
dance, voter registration drives to 
playground restoration. 

“Since the Hispanic Student 
Association began, they have had 
some type of celebration,” said 
Taryn Ozuna, coordinator for mul-
ticultural activities. 

Hispanic Heritage Month, an 

annual event, began at Baylor in 
1987 as a weeklong recognition of 
Hispanic culture by the Hispanic 
Student Association. It has since 
been expanded into a monthlong 
celebration, and this is the first 
time other organizations have 
been involved.

“It’s open to everyone to pro-
mote the culture and educate, 
to share in cultural experience,” 
Ozuna said. “Some students say, 
‘I’m not Hispanic; I don’t belong 
there,’ but that’s not the case. It is 
open for everyone to celebrate. I 
encourage everyone to come out.”

Activities for the  month will be 
held by the multicultural activities 
department, the Hispanic Student 
Association, Omega Delta Phi, 

Gamma Alpha Omega, Alpha Phi 
Omega, Kappa Delta Chi, Ballet 
Folklorico and the Latin Dance 
Society.

“This year we asked differ-
ent organizations to help us so 
we would have more events dur-
ing the month,” Eagle Pass senior 
and Hispanic Student Association 
president Olga Rodriguez said.  

The Hispanic Student Asso-
ciation hosted Tuesday’s Latin 
Culture Fest, which showcased 
the organizations involved in the 
heritage month. Hispanic minis-
try Tu Segundo Hogar’s booth was 
designed to stir interest in their 
annual missions trip to Honduras, 
McAllen junior Patricia Sanchez 
said. Sanchez leads weekly Bible 

studies for the ministry, which has 
student  members from a number 
of countries.  

In addition to hosting a political 
forum, Omega Delta Phi will also 
participate in a service  project at 
the Wetlands near Lake Waco with 
Alpha Phi Omega and Kappa Delta 
Chi. Students will clean up, plant 
trees and refurbish a playground. 

“What’s special about this is 
that we invite brothers from the 
University of Texas and St. Mary’s 
to help,” said Houston senior 
Andrew Ortiz, president of Omega 
Delta Phi.

“This year we are trying to 

David Poe/Lariat staff

Austin freshman Kevin Tipton, left, and San Antonio freshman Brooks Powell, 
members of the Baylor crew team, practice carrying boats Tuesday at the 
Baylor Boathouse.

Crew carries on

By Anita Pere
Staff writer

“An alcohol arrest, minors 
consuming…”

“Four alcohol arrests, minors 
consuming…”

It’s just another day for the 
Baylor Police Department. 

The department crime log 
quoted above lists 19 on-campus 
alcohol-related incidents since 
July. Twelve of those incidents 
involved minors. 

Now local police are stepping 
up efforts to address the wide-

spread problem.
In June, the Waco Police 

Department received a $42,500 
grant from the Texas Alcohol 
and Beverage Commission to 
aid in curbing underage drink-
ing. While the funds won’t go 
toward counteracting the prob-
lem at Baylor, the grant’s goals 
coincide with Baylor’s zero-tol-
erance alcohol policy. 

Baylor Police Chief Jim Doak 
said Waco’s initiative “sends 
a message to students of the 
unacceptable nature of (under-
age drinking).” 

The Waco Police Department 
received the grant in a lump 
sum in June. According to Waco 
Police Sgt. Jared Abbey, the funds 
should fuel the department’s 
stepped-up efforts through June 
2008. 

Waco Police Department will 
report quarterly to the TABC on 
its success and expenditure of 
the funds. 

Abbey said the plan covers 
three enactment points: answer 
all loud party calls and increase 
patrolling; increase “sale to 
minor” efforts in which a minor, 

accompanied by an undercover 
officer, tries to purchase alcohol; 
and educate high school and 
college students on the dangers 
and repercussions of underage 
drinking. 

Waco Police Department 
recently received fatal-vision 
goggles to illustrate to students 
the sense-numbing effects of 
alcohol. 

Abbey oversees the project 
and funding. 

“We know Waco had a prob-
lem with underage drinking 
based on the amount of traffic 

accidents relating to alcohol,” he 
said. 

Abbey said the heightened 
efforts have produced favorable 
results so far.

“We’ve issued well over 200 
citations (of minors consuming) 
since the endowment and over 
20 cases of adults supplying to 
minors,” he said. 

Abbey said adults may get a 
Class A misdemeanor charge for 
supplying to minors and minors 
in possession face Class C mis-
demeanor charges. 

 Minors must offer a court 

plea within 10 days of the inci-
dent and pay a $150 ticket for 
the first offense. Offenders must 
also take an alcohol-education 
class. 

Minors are not usually hand-
cuffed and taken to jail for 
drinking, Abbey said, but are 
issued a citation and monitored 
until someone can pick them up 
and take them home. 

Baylor sanctions for under-
age drinking may include one-
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  ACROSS 
 1 Dixie school, familiarly
 5 Ray of "Battle Cry"
 9 Mongolian invader
 14 Unrestricted
 15 Diving bird
 16 "Maria __"
 17 Three rooms
 20 Impudent
 21 Shortstop Vizquel
 22 Up to the task
 23 Take five
 25 Hefty slice
 27 DDE's rival
 28 West of Hollywood
 30 QED word
 32 Othello, e.g.
 34 Early Peruvian
 36 Think tank product
 38 Caine film
 41 Three rooms
 44 Number of Roman hills
 45 "Peter Pan" pirate
 46 Latin I conjugation
 47 Redact
 49 Detonation
 51 Harry's successor
 52 Black goo
 54 Lacquered metalware
 56 Lofty

 58 Ice cream brand
 60 Disencumbers
 62 Kingly
 65 Three rooms
 68 Make merry
 69 Faint
 70 Bruce or Laura
 71 To the point
 72 Pick out
 73 Flip through

  DOWN 
 1 Physiques, casually
 2 Samoan port
 3 Three rooms
 4 Biscotti flavoring
 5 Math branch
 6 Gray wolf
 7 Four rooms
 8 Miami's center
 9 Shatner novel "__ 

War"
 10 __ mater
 11 Four rooms
 12 Old-womanish
 13 Death rattles
 18 AMEX rival
 19 Composer 

Khachaturian
 24 Windy City daily

 26 Former U.K. airline
 28 Shoot wide
 29 Poker payment
 31 Bustles
 33 Earthenware pot
 35 Breezed through
 37 Scope of operation
 39 Author Dinesen
 40 Italian noble name
 42 Work needles
 43 Fender flaw
 48 Deere rival
 50 John Irving title hero
 52 Religious belief
 53 Fred's dancing 

sister
 55 Favors one leg
 57 Oodles
 59 Concordes, 

familiarly
 61 Flight school final
 63 Gillette shaver
 64 Swann or Redgrave
 66 So-so grade
 67 Bottom line

THE Daily Crossword Edited by Wayne Robert Williams
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4 7 5 3 9

2 4 6 1 7
9 7 2
8 7 5 3

5 2 9 4

The Baylor Lariat is owned by Baylor University  and over-
seen by the Student Publications Board. 

The entire content of The Baylor Lariat is protected under 
the Federal Copyright Act. Reproduction of any portion of any 
issue by any means, mechanical or otherwise, is not permitted 
without the expressed written consent of Baylor University. 

The Baylor Lariat

Newsroom:                     710-1711
Advertising:                    710-3407
Sports:                           710-6357
Entertainment:               710-7228
Editor:                            710-4099

Lariat@baylor.edu

Fill in the grid so that every row, every column and every 
3X3 box contains the digits 1 through 9 with no repeats.

For today’s crossword and sudoku answers, 
visit www.baylor.edu/Lariat

Editor in chief                Grace Maalouf*
City editor	                Claire St. Amant*
Opinion editor                    Brad Briggs*
Asst. city editor         	   Ida Jamshidi
Copy desk chief        Rachel Wakefield*
Entertainment editor  Amanda Robison*                            
Editorial cartoonist	        Cody Lee
Sports editor                    Will Parchman
Sports writers                   	    Justin Baer
	                    Brian Bateman
Staff writers                       Kate Boswell
	                  Star De La Cruz
                                     	       Anita Pere
Copy editors             Stephen Jablonski
		     Chris Stone 
Photo editor                            David Poe
Photographers                   Jade Hodges                            
                                     Stephanie Jeter
	                     Laurisa Lopez
Advertising sales          Elizabeth Bayer
	               Ashleigh Schmitz
Delivery                          Ashley Richard
		   Sarah Viesca
Webmaster                     	       Josh Matz            

* denotes member of editorial board

Corrections policy

It’s time for Baylor to talk about sex 
— responsible sex, that is.

First of all, Baylor does not completely 
ignore the issue. It offers a human sexu-
ality course through the health, human 
performance and recreation depart-
ment. But students have expressed con-
cern about the textbook, marked as a 
“custom edition.” 

In this case, the custom edition of 
the textbook includes two chapters that 
have been replaced by photocopies con-
taining significant blank spaces, leav-
ing students confused and unaware of 
what they might be missing. What was 
excluded from the book can only be left 
to the imagination. 

The blank space in the book seems 
to reflect concerns that many have in 
regard to how our school treats issues of 
sexual health. This is an issue that stu-
dents have a right to be educated about, 
but it may prove difficult to obtain full 
access to information when using texts 
that seem to have been censored. 

There have been issues on campus 
regarding homosexuality in the recent 
past, including the dismissal of a George 
W. Truett Theological Seminary student 
in 2004, the dismissal of a dean with 
the Hankamer School of Business and 
also last year with the arrival on campus 
of Soulforce, a gay and lesbian rights 
activist group. 

These actions demonstrate Baylor’s 
concern, but we wish Baylor could have 
addressed these issues more proactively. 
A good way to do this would have been 
to hold a forum on campus on sexuality 
issues to explain why Baylor took the 
specific actions it did in those cases. 

We recognize that Baylor is a private 
Christian institution and may be a bit 
hesitant to explore specific sexual top-
ics, and perhaps rightly so, but that does 
not exclude us from recognizing certain 
realities that students face.

A recent study done by the makers 
of Trojan condoms gave Baylor a rank of 
134 out of 139 colleges when it comes 
to sexual health. Granted, the makers 
of condoms may have a vested finan-
cial interest in people being sexually 
active, but before we write the study off 
completely, it is important to look at the 
opinions. Out of 11 categories, Baylor 
received F’s in three (separate sexual 
awareness programs; contraceptives 
and condoms; and anonymous advice), 
as well as D’s in two others (STD testing 
and online information). Other private 
Christian institutions in Texas were 
included in the study and ranked much 
higher. Texas Christian University was 
ranked No. 85 and Southern Methodist 
University was ranked No. 105.

It is also important to note that 
among developed countries, the Unit-
ed States ranks highest for sexually 
transmitted infections and unplanned 
pregnancies. Former interim chaplain 
Byron Weathersbee conducted a survey 
in 2006 among newlyweds in Texas 
Baptist churches and found that “only 
27 percent of young people entered the 
marriage bed chaste.” 

This provides evidence that while 
we would like to think that our young 
Texas Baptists are cloistered individu-
als, many are, in fact, sexually active 
and most of them will be at some 
point in their lives. Without condoning 
immoral activity, it is therefore Baylor’s 
responsibility to promote sexual health 
awareness and resources. The Baylor 
health center does offer testing for sexu-
ally transmitted infections and HIV, but 
resources need to be expanded in order 
to adequately educate students. 

Getting into the health center is 
notoriously difficult, and not many stu-
dents are aware of the services offered. 
Improving access and getting the word 
out about the center is a good first step. 
Another possibility is to create pro-
grams where students can be educated 
about sexuality issues and be given 
anonymous advice. 

Baylor can recognize these issues 
and do something about them while 
ensuring that students act in a safe, 
responsible manner.

 The Baylor Lariat welcomes 
reader viewpoints through let-
ters to the editor and guest col-
umns. 

Opinions expressed in the 
Lariat are not necessarily those 
of the Baylor administration, the 
Baylor Board of Regents or the 
Student Publications Board. 

Letters to the editor should  
include the writer’s name, major 
and graduation year. Non-
student writers should include 
their address.

Letters that focus on an issue 
affecting students or faculty 
may be considered for a guest 
column at the editor’s discre-
tion. All submissions become 
the property of The Baylor Lariat. 
The Lariat reserves the right to 
edit letters for grammar, length, 
libel and style. 

Letters should be e-mailed 
to Lariat_Letters@baylor.edu or 
mailed to The Baylor Lariat, One  
Bear Place #97330, Waco, TX 
76798-7330.

Campus 
in need 

of sex talk

Opinion policyEditorial

The Baylor Lariat is commit-
ted to ensuring fair and accu-
rate reporting and will correct 
errors of substance on Page 2. 

Corrections can be submit-
ted to the editor by sending an 
e-mail to Lariat_letters@bay-
lor.edu or by calling 254-710-
4099.

It may sound like a crazy ques-
tion, but it needs to be asked: Does 
the administration at Baylor believe in 
God? 

This is a legitimate question in 
light of the university’s heavy-handed 
actions in shutting down the research 
Web site of Dr. Robert Marks. 

As many of you have heard, Marks, 
a distinguished professor of electrical 
and computer engineering, has been 
conducting research that ultimately 
may challenge the foundation of Dar-
winian theory. In layman’s terms, 
Marks is using highly sophisticated 
mathematical and computational tech-
niques to determine if there are limits 
to what natural selection can do.

At Baylor, a Christian institution, 
this should be pretty unremarkable 
stuff. I’m assuming most of the faculty, 
students and alumni believe in God, 
so wouldn’t it also be safe to assume 
you have no problem with a profes-
sor trying to scientifically quantify the 
limits of a blind, undirected cause of 
the origin and subsequent history of 
life? 

It would seem this kind of research 

would be praised and encouraged at 
Baylor. 

But the dirty little secret is univer-
sity administrators are much more 
fearful of the Darwinian Machine 
than they are of you.

I’ve spent the last two years of my 
life researching the widely accepted 
Neo-Darwinian theory and the theory 
of Intelligent Design. 

My team and I (including lawyer, 
economist, actor, game show host and 
social commentator Ben Stein) have 
interviewed dozens of the world’s top 
experts in biology, astronomy, physics 
and philosophy. 

What we have uncovered in our 
documentary film, Expelled: No Intelli-
gence Allowed, is an attack on freedom 
of speech and scientific inquiry that is 

as frightening as it is appalling. And 
it’s happening right here at Baylor.

Last month Dr. Ben Kelley, dean 
of engineering and computer science, 
shut down Marks’ Web site. He appar-
ently had the blessing of President 
John Lilley. Why? The university put 
forth a bunch of phony-baloney pro-
cedural explanations that don’t stand 
up to scrutiny. 

The truth however, can be found 
in an e-mail sent to Marks by Ben Kel-
ley in which he told Marks, “I have 
received several concerned messag-
es…” about his Web site. These com-
plaints have been kept anonymous. 
How convenient.

Here’s what’s going on: Somebody 
within the scientific community let 
Kelley know that Marks was running 
a Web site that was friendly to Intel-
ligent Design. 

Such a thing is completely unac-
ceptable in today’s university system 
— even at a Christian institution. Kel-
ley was probably told to have the site 
shut down immediately or suffer the 
consequences. 

What are those consequences? The 

ultimate penalty is to have Baylor mar-
ginalized by being designated as not a 
“legitimate institution of higher learn-
ing.” So designated merely for the 
“crime” of allowing Neo-Darwinism 
to be questioned, since conventional 
elitist wisdom holds it’s no longer a 
theory but an inviolable truth. 

Do you think this is some kind of 
fanciful conspiracy theory? Google the 
names of Richard Sternberg, Caroline 
Crocker, Guillermo Gonzalez, Dean 
Kenyon and Bill Dembski and see 
what you find. These distinguished 
scientists have suffered severe conse-
quences for questioning Darwinian 
theory and there are hundreds, if not 
thousands, more. 

We want to speak with President 
Lilley about this academic suppres-
sion, so we are going to give him one 
more chance. Mr. Stein is sending a 
crew down to knock on President Lil-
ley’s door Thursday, September 20. 

Will he talk? We hope so. But even 
if he doesn’t, the actions of the Baylor 
administration will be in our film.

Walt Ruloff
Executive producer, Premise Media

Cheating is rampant, moving on even more so
We can all appreciate the candor 

and can-do attitude that Patriots coach 
Bill Belichick displayed in light of the 
$500,000 fine from the NFL for having 
the misfortune of being caught video-
taping defensive signals.  

When reporters repeatedly que-
ried Belichick regarding the Patriots’ 
conduct in the matter, he replied each 
time, “It doesn’t matter. It’s in the past. 
We’re moving on.” Wow! Now that’s 
the kind of guy who knows where he’s 
going. If you’re not a Patriots fan, you 
might have a few thoughts about the 
precise destination.

Actually, most of us really don’t 
have that hard of time with cheating. 
According to research conducted on 
3,210 of Who’s Who Among American 
High School students in 1997, 76 per-
cent admitted to cheating in classes. 

You don’t have to be in Who’s Who 
or in high school to cheat, though. 
An average of 70.4 percent of college 
students engage in academic cheating 
behaviors, based on data drawn from 

across 46 studies. Interestingly, related 
research also finds a high correlation 
between academic cheating and cheat-
ing at work. 

Makes you wonder about Belichick’s 
academic achievements at Wesleyan 
University, where he graduated in 
1975 with a degree in economics. We 
all know no one was ever motivated 
to cheat on an economics exam. Per-
sonally, I was so bad at economics I 
wouldn’t know supply if it hit me up 
the side of the head as it intercepted 
demand. 

Anyway, the problem with Belichick 
is someone noticed the team camera-
man kept videotaping Jets coaches. 

This was an obvious tip-off, since 
this practice clearly violates NFL 
broadcast guidelines requiring all 
sideline cameras to focus solely on 
cheerleaders, thereby assuring “game 
break” action shots critical to true 
NFL fans. 

As we were saying, the whole prob-
lem is getting caught cheating. Appar-
ently, this is a really big problem for 
men, who make up the majority of 
NFL players and coaches. According 
to the Web site womansavers.com, 
a woman should always suspect her 
man is cheating. 

Thankfully for you, assuming you 
are a woman, this site provides the top 
10 ways to catch your man cheating 
on you. 

For brevity’s sake, I’ll refer you to 
five of the most effective means to 
determine that the women who put 
this site together are incredibly para-
noid or make pitiful romantic choices: 
No. 1, set a trap. Tell him you are going 
out of town for the weekend and then 

don’t. Instead, spy on him for three 
days. No. 2, watch his cell phone. 
Go to the bathroom with his phone 
and call as many people on his call 
log as possible. No. 3,  monitor your 
man’s computer usage. Create a fake 
profile online and flirt with your man 
on dating sites or in chat-rooms. No 
4, set booby traps in your house. Put 
clean sheets on the bed and place a 
crumb on the bedspread. Make sure 
the dog doesn’t eat it. No 5, Get your 
girlfriends’ help. Sign them up to hit 
on your man to see if he will bite.

In summary, we can conclude that 
cheating is bad, because everyone gets 
really upset when someone cheats 
them. 

On the other hand, since so many 
of us cheat, it must not be that serious 
of a problem. 

Besides, it doesn’t matter. It’s in the 
past. We’re moving on.

Dr. Kirk Wakefield is chairman of the 
marketing department in the Hankamer 
Business School.

BU administration silencing science by design

point 
of view

by dr. kirk wakefield

point of 
view

by walt ruloff



Wednesday, September 19, 2007 The Baylor Lariat 3News

               
WHICH ONE WILL MAKE YOU THE CHAMPION? 

 

Grand Prize: 
$300 CASH
Runner-Up:

$200 CASH 
Third Place: 

$100 CASH 
Presented by 

Alpha Delta Pi 
Sorority 

September 27th   
Fountain Mall
5:30pm-7:30pm

 

Wear your Rock Paper Scissors Event T-shirt to the Fountain Mall at 
5:30pm to compete and enjoy FREE FOOD and LIVE MUSIC 
featuring JAMES PEEL. Your $10 entry fee includes EVENT 

SHIRT, FOOD and LIVE MUSIC, as well as a chance to win CASH! 

      
 
 

Event T-shirts on sale in Collins, the SUB and Penland  
Sept 21, 24, 25, 26, & 27 from 11am to1pm.  

 

Proceeds Benefit Ronald McDonald House Charities! 
 

www3.baylor.edu/alpha_delta_pi 

$2.99
THURSDAYS ONLY

Spaghetti with
Hearty Meatballs

WACO: 919 S. 6th St. 254-752-2929 • 5201 W. Waco Dr. 254-776-1324  

THURSDAY MEATBALL MADNESS!
Enjoy Spaghetti with Hearty Meatballs and a Garden Side Salad for just $2.99 all day Thursdays.

Garden Side Salad

 BEAR BRIEFS
The Center for Jewish Stud-
ies is hosting “Chanting the 
Days of Awe: A Cantor and 
a Rabbi Welcome the Jew-
ish New Year and the Day of 
Atonement” at 4 p.m. today in 
Room 131 of the Marrs McLean 
Science Building. Students are 
invited to enjoy music, con-
versation and authentic food 
surrounding the Jewish High 
Holidays. For more informa-
tion, go to www.baylor.edu/
jewish_studies.

National Society of Black 
Engineers interest meeting is 
at 6 p.m. today in the Beckham 
Room of the Bill Daniel Student 
Center. This organization is 
open to all engineering majors. 
For more information, contact 
Sade_Chambers@baylor.edu.  

Spinning into Butter, a 
Baylor University theatre pro-
duction begins at 7:30 p.m. 
today at Mabee Theatre. The 
show will also run at the same 
time Thursday and Friday. For 
tickets or more information call 
710-1865.

“When Reality Hits-Will You 
Be Ready?” by motivational 
speaker and author Nancy 
Barry will be held at 6:30 p.m. 
Thursday in the Barfield Draw-
ing Room of the Bill Daniel Stu-
dent Center.  The presentation 
is sponsored by Career Servic-
es, Panhellenic, IFC, Campus 
Programs and the Wayne L. 
Tucker Foundation. For more 
information call Student Activi-
ties at 710-2371.

Career Services is hosting a 
resume writing workshop by 
John Cunningham, a Com-
munications Studies professor 
The workshop begins at 4 p.m. 
Thursday in Keyser Audito-
rium. Go to www.myintefase.
com/baylor/student for more 
information.

To submit a bear brief, e-mail 
Lariat@baylor.edu.
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By Jackie Hyland
Reporter

When reality hits, will you be 
ready? 

Former corporate profession-
al, now author and motivational 
speaker Nancy Barry is asking 
students to consider this ques-
tion as they begin to seriously 
think about the future and their 
careers.

Barry will give a lecture based 
on her recent book, “When Real-
ity Hits: What Employers Want 
Recent College Graduates to Know” 
at 6:30 p.m. today in the Barfield 
Drawing Room of the Bill Daniel 
Student Center.

Barry will discuss “soft 
skills,” which include com-
munication skills, relationship 
building, team playing, having a 
strong work ethic and business 
etiquette – things that aren’t 
often taught in the classroom. 

“There are so many employ-
ers that are saying that college 
graduates are not ready for the 
real world, and my goal is to get 
them ready,” Barry said. 

Her love for young people 
and passion for speaking is what 
caused Barry to quit her job as 
vice president of community 
services for The Dallas Morning 
News and WFAA-TV. 

Barry then  started her own 

company mentoring and coach-
ing 20-somethings who are 
beginning their career. 

“So much of what I talk about 
are common-sense things that 
nobody takes the time to tell a 
new hire, so I basically tell the 
reader what managers want 
them to know but don’t have 
time to tell them,” Barry said. 

Barry will be discussing how 
to write a “stand out” résumé, 
proper attire and the five things 
you need to know before the 
Hire-A-Bear Career Fair from 
noon to 5 p.m. Tuesday. 

There will be a style show 
sponsored by Ann Taylor Loft 
and Dillard’s displaying appro-

priate dress for interviews.
Since the release of her book 

in May, Barry said she has 
received a lot of positive feed-
back from employers and recent 
graduates. 

Baylor alumnus Taylor Steele 
is now an associate financial 
planner at Carter Financial 
Management. 

He praises the book for help-
ing him “find out what it took to 
succeed in the business world.” 

Steele also said the topics in 
the book would be beneficial 
for students and recent gradu-
ates to know how to stand out 
among other employees. 

Panhellenic, Interfraternity 

Council, Career Services, Cam-
pus Programs and the Wayne L. 
Tucker Foundation are sponsors 
of the event and have been col-
laborating since the summer to 
bring Barry to Baylor. 

Tam Dunn, associate direc-
tor of Student Activities, said  
Panhellenic thought it would 
be “a good educational program 
for juniors and seniors getting 
ready for the interview process 
for internships and jobs.” 

“Nancy Barry is a dynamic 
speaker who will energize, 
motivate and inspire Baylor 
students,” said Carolyn Muska, 
associate director of Career Ser-
vices. 

By Justin Baer 
Sports writer

Every time the young Lady 
Bears volleyball team steps on to 
the court, the talent it possess is 
displayed in glimpses. Whether 
it is freshman Sarah Grace sac-
rificing her body for a dig or 
sophomore Taylor Barnes set-
ting up fellow sophomore Anna 
Breyfogle for a devastating kill, 
it’s obvious the Baylor volleyball 
program has a prosperous road 
ahead. 

Yet with such a young team, 
Baylor (7-5, 0-2) has a long way 
to go in terms of maturing and 
gelling into the team it wants to 
become. The growing pains that 
head coach Jim Barnes’ team 
is suffering are indicative of its 
slow start in conference play.  

“Each and every one of us 
are thinking, ‘Are we ever going 
to win a game?’” Breyfogle, a 
sophomore middle blocker, 
said. “Right now I think we’re 
just working on getting better. 
Not necessarily that we win 
every single game, but the fact 
that we’re getting better every 
time until we will be a definite 

threat.” 
After being swept away by 

Iowa State University and No. 19 
Kansas State University in their 
first two matches, Baylor travels 
to Boulder, Colo., today to take 
on the University of Colorado 
Buffaloes in its second straight 
road match. 

It is imperative that the Lady 
Bears put last week behind them 
soon, because with such a wide 
array of dominating teams across 
the Big 12 Conference, the sea-
son doesn’t get any easier.

“They are both really hard 
losses because we are capable 
of beating both of the teams,” 
Taylor Barnes said of last week’s 
defeats. “This week is going to 
show our true character by if we 
go out and try our hardest, focus 
and win a few matches. Then I 
think we will be in a good posi-
tion in the Big 12.”

The Buffaloes will be another 
tough road match-up for Baylor, 
as Colorado (5-4, 0-1) has a key 
home-court advantage due to 
the high altitude. Just ask No. 1 
Nebraska, last season’s national 
champions, who suffered its 
lone loss of the 2006 season in 
Boulder.

But according to Breyfogle, 
Coach Barnes’ intensity during 
practices has been elevated this 
week. 

“Going to Colorado is going 
to be a big change because of 
the weather,” Breyfogle said. “It 
makes you a little more tired, but 
I think our practices are really 
going to help that.”

With his roster composed of 
mainly underclassmen, Coach 
Barnes knows his team will 
make mistakes. 

But he said he expects the 
Lady Bears will start playing up 
to their potential once they get 
a few more conference games 
under their belt. 

“It’s a learning experience for 
our young team,” Coach Barnes 
said. “It’s more of going there 
and these freshmen learning 
what the level of the Big 12 is.”

“When you’re starting three 
freshmen and three sophomores 
most of the time it’s going to be a 
lot of learning, and hopefully we 
get it together in the middle of 
the season,” Coach Barnes said.

Baylor will return to Waco 
this Saturday when it hosts the 
University of Oklahoma. The 
first serve is set for 6:30 p.m. 

Author advises how to ‘stand out’ to get hired

Lady Bears look to win 
over Colorado Buffaloes  

Laurisa Lopez/Lariat staff

Lady Bears’ middle blocker Anna Breyfogle, 14, attempts a kill Sept. 12 against 
Iowa State’s Jen Malcom, 14, while Kristen Schramek, 18, stands ready for 
block coverage. Iowa defeated Baylor 3-0.
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CLASSIFIEDS

Students - 8-unit Victorian - 3 
one-bedroom apartments avail-
able. Water paid.$265-$285. 
1711 S. 10th.  772-2220

SUBLEASE EFFICIENCY STUDIO 
NOW. Super Clean & Cheap. 
One block from Baylor. Onsite 
manager, maintenance, parking, 
laundry, & pool. (510) 219-
4558.

Earn $800-$3200 a month to 
drive brand new cars with ads 
placed on them.  www.AdCar-
Reps.com

Wanted: Part-time student leas-
ing agent. Must have real estate 
license.  Call Noel Williams at 
Brothers Management 753-
5355.

Kids & Company has immedi-
ate openings for after school 
leaders towork in our after school 
programs M-F 2:30-6:00. Call 
753-5437.

First Baptist Church Woodway is 
looking to hire qualified college 
students Wednesdaymornings 
8:30 - 11:30 to care for pre-
schoolers. To inquire call Melissa 
Grace 254-772-9696

WRITE FOR THE LARIAT. Applica-
tions for staff writers are online at 
www.baylor.edu/lariat.

CLASSIFIEDS

EMPLOYMENT

HOUSING

MISCELLANEOUS

U.B. Ski’s 20th Annual 
“College Ski & Board Week”   
Breckenridge, Colorado   
www.ubski.com  Sales Rep 
Needed!   Call 1-800-SKI-WILD

TO PLACE YOUR ADVERTISEMENT, CALL (254) 710-3407

CALL (254) 710-3407

Call 254.710.8852 for info!

4325 Franklin Ave • (254) 751-9696

N O W  H I R I N G !
FLEXIBLE SCHEDULE • RESUME BUILDER 

 OPPORTUNITY FOR ADVANCEMENT

Don’t Forget...40¢ Wing Tuesday!

BAYLOR FUND CALL CENTER

Proudly Sponsored by:

Buffalo Wild Wings

 

“42” Tournament 
 

2007 Kolache Fest 

September 29, 2007 
Hallettsville KC Hall 

 
Entry Fee $35.00 

Late Reg fee $40.00 
Hallettsville Chamber of Commerce 
Contact (361) 798-2662 

Blair’s Cove Apartments

1&2 Bedrooms • Sparkling Pool • Basketball & Tennis Courts
Free Outside Storage & Patio • Controlled Access Gates
Pets Welcome • On-Site Management & Maintenance

Walk-in Closets • 2 Laundry Facilities

Affordable Luxury Living

Professionally managed by Monarch
Properties--Dallas, TX

2425 S. 21st Street
Waco, Texas  76706

www.BlairsCove.com • BlairsCove@kamcoProperty.com

(254)756-5855

FURNISHED UNITS AVAILABLE • WATER PAID • COURTESY PATROL • SURVEILLANCE CAMERAS

OFFERING DISCOUNTS TO BAYLOR EMPLOYEES!

2 BEDROOM
2 BATH

STARTING AT

$504

Florida student arrested at Kerry campus forum
By Travis Reed
The Associated Press

GAINESVILLE, Fla.— A uni-
versity student with a history of 
taping his own practical jokes 
was arrested by campus police 
after loudly and repeatedly try-
ing to ask U.S. Sen. John Kerry 
questions during a campus 
forum.

Andrew Meyer, 21, spent a 
night in jail before his release 
from jail Tuesday morning on 
his own recognizance. He had 
no comment when he left. His 
attorney, Robert Griscti, did not 
return messages seeking com-
ment.

Videos of the Monday night 
incident, posted on several Web 
sites and played repeatedly on 
television news, show Univer-
sity of Florida police officers 
pulling Meyer away from the 
microphone after he asks Kerry 
about impeaching President 
Bush and whether he and Bush 
were both members of the secret 
society Skull and Bones at Yale 
University.

University spokesman Steve 

Orlando said Meyer was asked 
to leave the microphone after 
his allotted time was up. Meyer 
can be seen refusing to walk 
away and getting upset that the 
microphone was cut off.

As two officers take Meyer by 
the arms, Kerry, D-Mass., can be 
heard saying, “That’s all right, 
let me answer his question.”

Audience members applaud, 
and Meyer struggles for several 
seconds as up to four officers try 
to remove him from the room. 

Meyer screams for help and 
tries to break away from officers 
with his arms flailing at them, 
then is forced to the ground and 
officers order him to stop resist-
ing.

As Kerry tells the audience he 
will answer the student’s “very 
important question,” Meyer 
yells at the officers to release 
him, crying out, “Don’t Tase me, 
bro,” just before he is shocked 
by the Taser. He is then led from 
the room, screaming, “What did 
I do?”

Meyer was arrested on charg-
es of resisting an officer and dis-
turbing the peace, according to 

Alachua County jail records, but 
the State Attorney’s Office had 
yet to make the formal charging 
decision. 

Police recommended charg-
es of resisting arrest with vio-
lence, a felony, and disturbing 
the peace and interfering with 
school administrative functions, 
a misdemeanor. 

University President J. Ber-
nard Machen issued a statement 
Tuesday saying he requested 
the Florida Department of Law 
Enforcement to investigate the 
arrest. Officials said it would 
determine whether the officers 
used an appropriate level of 
force.

“We’re absolutely committed 
to having a safe environment for 
our faculty and our students so 
that a free exchange of ideas can 
occur,” Machen said.

Kerry said Tuesday he regret-
ted that a healthy discussion 
was interrupted and that he 
never had a dialogue end that 
way in 37 years of public appear-
ances. He also said he hoped 
neither the student nor police 
were injured.

more with the community,” 
Ozuna said. 

HSA is holding a voter reg-
istration drive, “Dia de Avance 
Latina y Ensenanza,” fro m 
9 a.m. to 4 p.m. Oct. 9 at the 
Wiethorn Visitors Center. 

“The Hispanic population is 
growing, and their voice needs 
to be heard,” Ozuna said. 

Ballet Folklorico, a Mexican 
dance organization, will per-
form at several venues, includ-
ing Fall Premiere. Ballet Folk-
lorico is “like tap dancing with 
huge dresses, and the guys wear 
huge hats,” said El Paso junior 
Daniel Esparza, president of 
Ballet Folklorico. 

Gamma Alpha Omega also 
is holding a Q&A session with 
J.R. Marquez, president of the 
Cen-Tex Hispanic Chamber of 
Commerce. 

“Come out and support,” 
Rodriguez said. “It’s meant to 
teach people about our culture, 
and everything’s free.”  

Mathis also said certain 
majors are more worried about 
the stigma of intelligent design 
than others.

“If you were a biology stu-
dent, you wouldn’t dare touch 
this,” he said. 

Allentown, Pa. junior Sam 
Chen, the director of the Intel-
ligent Design Undergraduate 
Research Center said he doesn’t 
have any plans to be officially 
involved with questioning Lil-
ley.

“The students deserve an 
answer,” Chen said. “There may 
very well be a good reason to 
shut down Dr. Marks’ lab, but 
the president has yet to provide 
one.”

The forum will focus on 
a variety of topics, including 
Iraq and the status of our 
troops, immigration and 
abortion rights. 

Another focus will be 
the environment and what 
measures are being taken 
to preserve it, especially on 
Baylor’s campus. 

Omega Delta Phi hopes 
this format will get stu-
dents talking, sharing ideas 
and hopefully leaving them 
eager to vote in the next 
election.

“With the election com-
ing up, we are trying to get 
students registered to vote,” 
said Fair Oaks Ranch senior 
Alexandra Neville, presi-
dent of Baylor Democrats.

“But we are also trying to 
focus on making sure they 
are educated about who they 
are voting for,” Neville said.

While the event will be 
divided between the two 
party affiliations, the frater-
nity stresses that this is not 
an endorsement for either 
party or a particular candi-
date.

“Our forum is designed 
to educate Baylor students 
and the surrounding com-
munity on the issues that 
are important to them and 

make them more eager to 
participate in democracy,” 
Ortiz said.

The forum was created 
in hopes of uniting students 
on campus, regardless of 
their political stance. 

Its creators are trying to 
get people plugged into not 
only political discussions 
but also activism within the 
university as well as in the 
Waco community. 

Another reason for the 
event is to help students 
understand why they are 
choosing a particular posi-
tion on the political spec-
trum.

“A lot of people say they 
are conservative or liber-
al, but they don’t actually 
know about the issues or 
what it means to be one side 
or another,” Neville said. 
“We are just trying to get 
students to come and hear 
from both sides and figure 
out which views they really 
agree with.”

The forum is also part of 
Hispanic Heritage Month, 
put on by the department of 
Multicultural Activities.  

“I think the forum is great 
because political views affect 
everyone, whether you’re 
Hispanic or not,” said Eagle 
Pass senior Olga Rodriguez, 
president of the Hispanic 
Student Association.

year probation, parental contact, 
20 volunteer hours, alcohol edu-
cation classes and suspension. 
Students have mixed opinions 
on the necessity of Waco’s efforts 
to catch underage drinkers.

North Richland Hills junior 
Jessica Govers was skeptical 
about the potential outcome of 
the efforts.

“Underage drinking is ram-
pant among Baylor students. I 
don’t know (if increased efforts 
are) going to help though,” Gov-
ers said. “I don’t think anyone 
has the capabilities to arrest all 
the Baylor students drinking 
underage on a Friday nigh.”

Doak said underage drinking 
has been a big problem for many 
years on Baylor’s campus as well 
as the surrounding areas.  

He called the area around 3rd 
and Gurley streets “party central.” 
Doak said Baylor Police Depart-
ment has countywide jurisdic-
tion and therefore can make 
arrests off-campus for underage 
drinking and other offenses. 

Many of the Baylor Police 
Department’s underage drinking 
arrests result from a noise com-
plaint. 

But the Baylor Police Depart-
ment does not try to arrest under-
age partakers en masse. 

“We’re not the beer police,” 
Doak said.  

The Associated Press

BAGHDAD— The United 
States on Tuesday suspended 
all land travel by U.S. diplo-
mats and other civilian officials 
in Iraq outside Baghdad’s heav-
ily fortified Green Zone, amid 
mounting public outrage over 

the alleged killing of civilians 
by the U.S. Embassy’s security 
provider Blackwater USA. 

The move came even as the 
Iraqi government appeared to 
back down from statements 
Monday that it had permanent-
ly revoked Blackwater’s license 
and would order its 1,000 per-

sonnel to leave the country — 
depriving American diplomats 
of security protection essential 
to operating in Baghdad.

“We are not intending to 
stop them and revoke their li-
cense indefinitely but we do 
need them to respect the law 
and the regulation here in Iraq,” 

government spokesman Ali al-
Dabbagh told CNN.The U.S. 
order confines most American 
officials to a 3.5-square-mile 
area in the center of the city, 
meaning they cannot visit U.S.-
funded construction sites or 
Iraqi officials elsewhere in the 
country except by helicopter. 

It was unclear how the dis-
pute would play out, given the 
government’s need to appear 
resolute in defending national 
sovereignty while maintaining 
its relationship with Washing-
ton at a time when U.S. public 
support for the mission is fal-
tering.
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The Associated Press

University of Florida student Andrew Meyer speaks with university police after being removed from a forum where 
Sen. John Kerry was speaking in Monday Gainesville, Fla.

U.S. suspends diplomatic travel outside Green Zone
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